DICE HOLDINGS, INC. Form 10-Q July 25, 2012 Table of Contents

UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION WASHINGTON, D.C. 20549

FORM 10-Q

(Mark One)

QUARTERLY REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For the quarterly period ended June 30, 2012

OR

TRANSITION PERIOD PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

FOR THE TRANSITION PERIOD FROM TO

Commission File Number: 001-33584

DICE HOLDINGS, INC.

(Exact name of Registrant as specified in its Charter)

Delaware 20-3179218
(State or other jurisdiction of (I.R.S. Employer incorporation or organization) Identification No.)

1040 Avenue of the Americas, 16thFloor

New York, New York

(Address of principal executive offices)

(Zip Code)

(212) 725-6550

(Registrant's telephone number, including area code)

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90

days. Yes R No £

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant has submitted electronically and posted on its corporate Web site, if any, every Interactive Data File required to be submitted and posted pursuant to Rule 405 of Regulation S-T ($\S232.405$ of this chapter) during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to submit and post such files). Yes R No £

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer or a smaller reporting company. See definition of "large accelerated filer," "accelerated filer" and "smaller reporting company in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act.

Large accelerated filer £ Accelerated filer R Non-accelerated filer £ Smaller Reporting Company £

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act). Yes \pounds No R

As of July 20, 2012, there were 62,124,640 shares of the registrant's common stock, par value \$.01 per share, outstanding.

Table of Contents

DICE HOLDINGS, INC. TABLE OF CONTENTS

		Page
PART I. Item 1.	FINANCIAL INFORMATION Financial Statements Condensed Consolidated Release Shorts as of Lune 20, 2012 and December 21, 2011	2
	Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets as of June 30, 2012 and December 31, 2011	
	Condensed Consolidated Statements of Operations for the three and six month periods ended June 30, 2012 and 2011	
	Condensed Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income for the three and six month periods ended June 30, 2012 and 2011	
	Condensed Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows for the six months ended June 30, 2012 and 2011	
	Notes to the Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements	
Item 2.	Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations	<u>17</u>
Item 3.	Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk	<u>32</u>
Item 4.	Controls and Procedures	<u>32</u>
PART II. Item 1.	OTHER INFORMATION	22
nem 1.	<u>Legal Proceedings</u>	<u>33</u>
Item 1A.	Risk Factors	<u>33</u>
Item 2.	<u>Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds</u>	<u>33</u>
Item 6.	<u>Exhibits</u>	<u>33</u>
SIGNATUR	RES	<u>35</u>
Certificatior Certificatior	n of CEO Pursuant to Section 302 n of CFO Pursuant to Section 302 n of CEO Pursuant to Section 906 n of CFO Pursuant to Section 906	

Table of Contents

D 4	DI	٦Т.
PA	КΙ	- 1

Item 1. Financial Statements

DICE HOLDINGS, INC.

CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS

(unaudited)

(in thousands, except per share data)

(in thousands, except per share data)			
	June 30,	December 31,	
	2012	2011	
ASSETS			
Current assets			
Cash and cash equivalents	\$50,835	\$55,237	
Investments	5,711	4,983	
Accounts receivable, net of allowance for doubtful accounts of \$1,598 and \$1,515		20,684	
Deferred income taxes—current	777	509	
Prepaid and other current assets	2,166	2,190	
Total current assets	76,709	83,603	
Fixed assets, net	9,192	8,726	
Acquired intangible assets, net	53,636	56,471	
Goodwill	177,133	176,365	
Deferred financing costs, net of accumulated amortization of \$10 and \$650	1,191	957	
Other assets	278	256	
Total assets	\$318,139	\$326,378	
LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY			
Current liabilities			
Accounts payable and accrued expenses	\$15,209	\$14,599	
Deferred revenue	66,834	60,887	
Current portion of acquisition related contingencies		1,557	
Current portion of long-term debt		4,000	
Income taxes payable	2,027	2,929	
Total current liabilities	84,070	83,972	
Long-term debt	15,000	11,000	
Deferred income taxes—non-current	15,914	17,167	
Accrual for unrecognized tax benefits	4,055	3,869	
Other long-term liabilities	1,151	1,154	
Total liabilities	120,190	117,162	
Commitments and contingencies (Note 7)	•	·	
Stockholders' equity			
Convertible preferred stock, \$.01 par value, authorized 20,000 shares; no shares			
issued and outstanding		_	
Common stock, \$.01 par value, authorized 240,000; issued 70,691 and 69,364	707	60.4	
shares, respectively; outstanding: 62,698 and 65,070 shares, respectively	707	694	
Additional paid-in capital	290,232	285,153	
Accumulated other comprehensive loss	(11,451)
Accumulated deficit	(3,428) (21,501)
Treasury stock, 7,993 and 4,294 shares, respectively	(78,111) (43,078)
Total stockholders' equity	197,949	209,216	
Total liabilities and stockholders' equity	\$318,139	\$326,378	
See accompanying notes to the condensed consolidated financial statements.	,	, ,	
1 2007 0			

Table of Contents

DICE HOLDINGS, INC. CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS (unaudited)

(in thousands, except per share amounts)

	Three Months Ended June 30,		Six Months En	ded June 30,
	2012	2011	2012	2011
Revenues	\$48,455	\$44,881	\$94,587	\$84,970
Operating expenses:				
Cost of revenues	3,825	3,592	6,952	6,283
Product development	3,214	2,373	6,376	4,868
Sales and marketing	16,037	15,572	32,607	29,748
General and administrative	6,730	6,039	13,017	11,754
Depreciation	1,275	1,113	2,526	2,164
Amortization of intangible assets	1,695	2,390	3,535	4,929
Change in acquisition related contingencies	_	1,327	_	1,982
Total operating expenses	32,776	32,406	65,013	61,728
Operating income	15,679	12,475	29,574	23,242
Interest expense	(1,052) (342	(1,369) (786
Interest income	44	31	56	55
Income before income taxes	14,671	12,164	28,261	22,511
Income tax expense	5,217	4,422	10,188	8,182
Net income	\$9,454	\$7,742	\$18,073	\$14,329
Basic earnings per share	\$0.15	\$0.12	\$0.29	\$0.22
Diluted earnings per share	\$0.14	\$0.11	\$0.27	\$0.20
Weighted-average basic shares outstanding	62,640	66,210	63,379	65,778
Weighted-average diluted shares outstanding	66,004	70,517	66,875	70,408
See accompanying notes to the condensed consolid	•	•	,	,

DICE HOLDINGS, INC. CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF COMPREHENSIVE INCOME (unaudited) (in thousands)

	Three Months Ended June 30,		Six Months Ended June 30,			
	2012	2011		2012	2011	
Net income	\$9,454	\$7,742		\$18,073	\$14,329	
Foreign currency translation adjustment	(1,487)	(139)	593	2,780	
Unrealized gains (losses) on investments, net of tax of \$2, \$0, \$5 and \$0	4	_		8	(1)
Total other comprehensive income (loss)	(1,483	(139)	601	2,779	
Comprehensive income	\$7,971	\$7,603		\$18,674	\$17,108	
See accompanying notes to the condensed consolida	ited financial sta	itements.				

DICE HOLDINGS, INC.

CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS

(unaudited)

(in thousands)

(in thousands)			
	Six Months End		
	2012	2011	
Cash flows from operating activities:			
Net income	\$18,073	\$14,329	
Adjustments to reconcile net income to net cash flows from operating activities:			
Depreciation	2,526	2,164	
Amortization of intangible assets	3,535	4,929	
Deferred income taxes	•) (881)
Amortization of deferred financing costs	967	232	
Share based compensation	3,015	2,149	
Change in acquisition related contingencies	_	1,982	
Change in accrual for unrecognized tax benefits	186	106	
Changes in operating assets and liabilities:			
Accounts receivable	3,538	717	
Prepaid expenses and other assets	33	(643)
Accounts payable and accrued expenses	(1,101) (1,049)
Income taxes receivable/payable	(952) 3,709	
Deferred revenue	5,860	10,488	
Other, net	35	7	
Net cash flows from operating activities	34,195	38,239	
Cash flows from investing activities:			
Purchases of fixed assets	(3,054) (3,495)
Purchases of investments	(1,735) (250)
Maturities and sales of investments	999	1,850	
Net cash flows from investing activities	(3,790) (1,895)
Cash flows from financing activities:			
Payments on long-term debt	(16,500) (24,000)
Proceeds from long-term debt	16,500	_	
Proceeds from sale of common stock	_	11,943	
Purchase of treasury stock related to option exercises	_	(11,943)
Payments under stock repurchase plan	(34,064) —	
Payment of acquisition related contingencies	(1,557) (230)
Proceeds from stock option exercises	1,130	4,115	
Purchase of treasury stock related to vested restricted stock	(392) (171)
Excess tax benefit over book expense from stock options exercised	944	6,182	
Financing costs paid	(1,101) —	
Net cash flows from financing activities	(35,040) (14,104)
Effect of exchange rate changes	233	1,063	
Net change in cash and cash equivalents for the period	(4,402) 23,303	
Cash and cash equivalents, beginning of period	55,237	43,030	
Cash and cash equivalents, end of period	\$50,835	\$66,333	
*	-	•	

See accompanying notes to the condensed consolidated financial statements.

DICE HOLDINGS, INC.
NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (unaudited)

1. BASIS OF PRESENTATION

The accompanying unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements of Dice Holdings, Inc. ("DHI" or the "Company") have been prepared by the Company pursuant to the rules and regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission. Certain information and disclosures normally included in annual audited financial statements prepared in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America ("U.S. GAAP") have been omitted and condensed pursuant to such rules and regulations. In the opinion of the Company's management, all adjustments (consisting of only normal and recurring accruals) have been made to present fairly the financial positions, results of operations and cash flows for the periods presented. Although the Company believes that the disclosures are adequate to make the information presented not misleading, these financial statements should be read in conjunction with the Company's audited consolidated financial statements as of and for the year ended December 31, 2011 that are included in the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K. Operating results for the six month period ended June 30, 2012 are not necessarily indicative of the results to be achieved for the full year. Preparation of the condensed consolidated financial statements in conformity with U.S. GAAP requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities, the disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of the condensed consolidated financial statements and the reported amounts of revenue and expenses during the period. Management believes the most complex and sensitive judgments, because of their significance to the condensed consolidated financial statements, result primarily from the need to make estimates about the effects of matters that are inherently uncertain. Actual results could differ materially from management's estimates. There have been no significant changes in the Company's assumptions regarding critical accounting estimates during the six month period ended June 30, 2012.

2. NEW ACCOUNTING STANDARDS

In September 2011, the FASB issued ASU No. 2011-08, Intangibles, Goodwill and Other. Under the revised guidance, companies testing goodwill for impairment have the option of performing a qualitative assessment before calculating the fair value of the reporting unit (i.e. step 1 of the goodwill impairment test). If companies determine, on the basis of qualitative factors, that the fair value of the reporting unit is more likely than not less than the carrying amount, the two-step impairment test would be required. This update is effective for annual and interim goodwill impairment tests performed for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2011, with early adoption permitted. The Company adopted the revised guidance, and it did not have a material impact on the Company's Consolidated Financial Statements.

3. FAIR VALUE MEASUREMENTS

The FASB ASC topic on Fair Value Measurements and Disclosures defines fair value, establishes a framework for measuring fair value and requires certain disclosures for each major asset and liability category measured at fair value on either a recurring or nonrecurring basis. As a basis for considering assumptions, a three-tier fair value hierarchy is used, which prioritizes the inputs used in measuring fair value as follows:

- Level 1 Quoted prices for identical instruments in active markets.
- Level 2 Quoted prices for similar instruments in active markets, quoted prices for identical or similar instruments in markets that are not active and model-derived valuations, in which all significant inputs are observable in active markets.
- Level 3 Unobservable inputs in which there is little or no market data, which require the reporting entity to develop its own assumptions.

Money market funds are included in cash and cash equivalents on the Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets. The money market funds are valued using quoted prices in the market, and investments are valued using significant other

observable inputs. The carrying amounts reported in the Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets for cash and cash equivalents, accounts receivable, accounts payable and accrued expenses, and long-term debt approximate their fair values. The Company estimated the fair value of long-term debt using Level 3 inputs, based on an estimate of current rates for debt of the same remaining maturities.

The Company had obligations, to be paid in cash, related to its acquisitions if certain future operating and financial goals were met. The fair value of this contingent consideration was determined using an expected present value technique. Expected

cash flows were determined using the probability weighted-average of possible outcomes that would occur should certain events and certain financial metrics be reached. There was no market data available to use in valuing the contingent consideration; therefore, the Company developed its own assumptions related to the future financial performance of the businesses to estimate the fair value of these liabilities. The liabilities for the contingent consideration were established at the time of acquisition and were evaluated at each reporting period. A \$1.6 million payment for WorldwideWorker was made during the six month period ended June 30, 2012, bringing the contingent consideration to be paid in the future to zero at June 30, 2012.

The assets and liabilities measured at fair value on a recurring basis are as follows (in thousands):

	As of June 30, 2012 Fair Value Measurements Using			
	Quoted Prices in	Significant Other	Significant	
	Active Markets for	C	Unobservable	Total
	Identical Assets	Inputs	Inputs	
	(Level 1)	(Level 2)	(Level 3)	
Money market funds	\$26,262	\$ —	\$ —	\$26,262
Investments	_	5,711	_	5,711
	As of December 31	, 2011		
	Fair Value Measure	ements Using		
	Quoted Prices in	Significant Other	Significant	
	Active Markets for	Observable	Unobservable	Total
	Identical Assets	Inputs	Inputs	
	(Level 1)	(Level 2)	(Level 3)	
Money market funds	\$25,383	\$ —	\$ —	\$25,383
Investments	_	4,983		4,983
Contingent consideration to be paid in cash for the acquisitions	n	_	1,557	1,557

Reconciliations of liabilities measured and carried at fair value on a recurring basis with the use of significant unobservable inputs (Level 3) are as follows (in thousands):

	Three Months Ended June 30,		Six Months Ended June 30,	
	2012	2011	2012	2011
Contingent consideration for acquisitions				
Balance at beginning of period	\$ —	\$11,795	\$1,557	\$11,370
Cash payments			(1,557	(230)
Change in estimates included in earnings	_	1,327	_	1,982
Balance at end of period	\$ —	\$13,122	\$ —	\$13,122

Certain assets and liabilities are measured at fair value on a non-recurring basis and therefore are not included in the table above. These assets include goodwill and intangible assets and result as acquisitions occur. Items valued using such internally generated valuation techniques are classified according to the lowest level input or value driver that is significant to the valuation. Thus, an item may be classified in Level 3 even though there may be some significant inputs that are readily observable. Such instruments are not measured at fair value on an ongoing basis but are subject to fair value adjustments in certain circumstances, for example, when there is evidence of impairment.

The Company determines whether the carrying value of recorded goodwill is impaired for each reporting unit on an annual basis or more frequently if indicators of potential impairment exist for each reporting unit. The impairment test

for goodwill for the reporting units from the 2005 Dice Inc. acquisition is performed annually as of August 31 and last resulted in no impairment. The impairment test for goodwill for the reporting units from the 2006 eFinancialCareers acquisition, the 2009 AllHealthcareJobs acquisition and the 2010 WorldwideWorker and Rigzone acquisitions are performed annually as of October 31 and last resulted in no impairment. In testing goodwill for impairment, a qualitative assessment can be performed and if it is determined that the fair value of the reporting unit is more likely than not less than the carrying amount, the two step

impairment test is required. The first step of the impairment review process compares the fair value of the reporting unit in which the goodwill resides to the carrying value of that reporting unit. The second step measures the amount of impairment loss, if any, by comparing the implied fair value of the reporting unit goodwill with its carrying amount. The determination of whether or not goodwill has become impaired involves a significant level of judgment in the assumptions underlying the approach used to determine the value of the reporting units. Fair values of each reporting unit are determined either by using a discounted cash flow methodology or by using a combination of a discounted cash flow methodology and a market comparable method. The discounted cash flow methodology is based on projections of the amounts and timing of future revenues and cash flows, assumed discount rates and other assumptions as deemed appropriate. Factors such as historical performance, anticipated market conditions, operating expense trends and capital expenditure requirements are considered. Additionally, the discounted cash flows analysis takes into consideration cash expenditures for product development, other technological updates and advancements to the websites and investments to improve the candidate databases. The market comparable method indicates the fair value of a business by comparing it to publicly traded companies in similar lines of business or to comparable transactions or assets. Considerations for factors such as size, growth, profitability, risk and return on investment are analyzed and compared to the comparable businesses and adjustments are made. A market value of invested capital of the publicly traded companies is calculated and then applied to the entity's operating results to arrive at an estimate of value. No impairment was indicated during the 2011 impairment tests. The fair value of each reporting unit was substantially in excess of the carrying value.

The indefinite-lived acquired intangible assets include the Dice trademarks and brand name. The Company determines whether the carrying value of recorded indefinite-lived acquired intangible assets is impaired on an annual basis or more frequently if indicators of potential impairment exist. The impairment test is performed annually as of August 31 and last resulted in no impairment. The impairment review process compares the fair value of the indefinite-lived acquired intangible assets to its carrying value. If the carrying value exceeds the fair value, an impairment loss is recorded. The determination of whether or not indefinite-lived acquired intangible assets have become impaired involves a significant level of judgment in the assumptions underlying the approach used to determine the value of the indefinite-lived acquired intangible assets. Fair values are determined using a profit allocation methodology, which estimates the value of the trademark and brand name by capitalizing the profits saved because the company owns the asset. Factors such as historical performance, anticipated market conditions, operating expense trends and capital expenditure requirements are considered. Changes in Company strategy and/or market conditions could significantly impact these judgments and require adjustments to recorded amounts of intangible assets.

4. INVESTMENTS

DHI's investments are stated at fair value. These investments are available-for-sale. The following tables summarize the Company's investments (in thousands):

	As of June 30, 20	012		
	Motomity	Gross	Gross Unrealized	Estimated
	Maturity	Amortized Cost	Gain (Loss)	Fair Value
U.S. Government and agencies	Within one year	\$500	\$ 1	\$501
U.S. Government and agencies	1 to 5 years	2,523	3	2,526
Certificates of deposit	Within one year	490	1	491
Certificates of deposit	1 to 5 years	2,185	8	2,193
Total		\$5,698	\$ 13	\$5,711
	As of December	31, 2011		
	Maturity	Gross	Gross	Estimated

Amortized Cost Unrealized

Fair Value

Edgar Filing: DICE HOLDINGS, INC. - Form 10-Q

			Gain	
U.S. Government and agencies	Within one year	\$759	\$ 1	\$760
U.S. Government and agencies	1 to 5 years	1,516	2	1,518
Certificates of deposit	Within one year	1,239	1	1,240
Certificates of deposit	1 to 5 years	1,464	1	1,465
Total		\$4,978	\$ 5	\$4,983

5. ACQUIRED INTANGIBLE ASSETS, NET

Below is a summary of the major acquired intangible assets and the weighted-average amortization period for the acquired identifiable intangible assets (in thousands):

	As of June	30, 2012			
	Total Cost	Accumulated Amortization	•	Assets Net	Weighted- Average Amortization Period
Technology	\$17,600	\$(14,285)	\$(61) \$3,254	3.8 years
Trademarks and brand names—Dice	39,000	_		39,000	Indefinite
Trademarks and brand names—Other	15,490	(8,331	(498) 6,661	5.1 years
Customer lists	41,513	(37,971	(724) 2,818	4.6 years
Candidate database	28,841	(26,892) (46) 1,903	2.9 years
Acquired intangible assets, net	\$142,444	\$(87,479	\$(1,329)	\$53,636	
	As of Decem	nber 31, 2011			
	Total Cost	Accumulated Amortization	•	Assets Net	Weighted- Average Amortization Period
Technology	\$18,000	\$(14,277)	\$(61	\$3,662	3.8 years
Trademarks and brand names—Dice	39,000	_		39,000	Indefinite
Trademarks and brand names—Other	16,790	(9,095)	(495	7,200	5.1 years
Customer lists	41,513	(37,430)	(720	3,363	4.6 years
Candidate database	28,241	(24,949)	(46	3,246	3.0 years
Acquired intangible assets, net	\$143,544	\$(85,751)	\$(1,322	\$56,471	

The WorldwideWorker brand and technology were retired during the six months ended June 30, 2012. The total cost and accumulated amortization were reduced as shown above in the total cost as of June 30, 2012.

On June 29, 2012, the Company purchased the assets of FINS.com. Identifiable intangible assets for the candidate database and mobile application technology are included in the total cost as of June 30, 2012 as shown above. Based on the carrying value of the acquired finite-lived intangible assets recorded as of June 30, 2012, and assuming no subsequent impairment of the underlying assets, the estimated future amortization expense is as follows (in thousands):

July 1, 2012 through December 31, 2012	\$2,289
2013	3,517
2014	2,850
2015	2,016
2016	934
2017 and thereafter	3,030

6. INDEBTEDNESS

In June 2012, the Company, together with Dice Inc. and Dice Career Solutions, Inc. (collectively, the "Borrowers") entered into a new Credit Agreement (the "Credit Agreement"), which provides for a revolving facility of \$155.0 million maturing in June 2017. The Borrowers used \$14.2 million of the proceeds from the Credit Agreement to pay the full amount of indebtedness and interest outstanding under the previously existing credit facility dated July 2010,

terminating that facility. A portion of the proceeds was also used to pay certain costs associated with the Credit Agreement and for working capital purposes.

Borrowings under the Credit Agreement bear interest at the Company's option, at a LIBOR rate or a base rate plus a

margin. The margin ranges from 1.75% to 2.50% on LIBOR loans and 0.75% to 1.50% on base rate loans, determined by the Company's most recent consolidated leverage ratio. The facility may be prepaid at any time without penalty. The Credit Agreement contains various customary affirmative and negative covenants and also contains certain financial covenants, including a consolidated leverage ratio and a consolidated interest coverage ratio. Negative covenants include restrictions on incurring certain liens; making certain payments, such as stock repurchases and dividend payments; making certain investments; making certain acquisitions; and incurring additional indebtedness. The Credit Agreement also provides that the payment of obligations may be accelerated upon the occurrence of customary events of default, including, but not limited to, non-payment, change of control, or insolvency. As of June 30, 2012, the Company was in compliance with all of the financial and other covenants under the Credit Agreement.

The obligations under the Credit Agreement are guaranteed by three of the Company's wholly-owned subsidiaries, JobsintheMoney.com, Inc., Targeted Job Fairs, Inc., and Rigzone.com, Inc., and secured by substantially all of the assets of the Borrowers and the guarantors and stock pledges from certain of the Company's foreign subsidiaries. Debt issuance costs of approximately \$1.2 million were incurred and are being amortized over the life of the loan. These costs are included in interest expense. Unamortized deferred financing costs from the previous credit facility of \$765,000 were written off and are included in interest expense during the three months ended June 30, 2012. The Company's previous credit facility, which was in place from July 2010 to June 2012, provided for a revolving facility of \$70.0 million and a term facility of \$20.0 million and bore interest at a LIBOR rate, LIBOR rate, or base rate plus a margin. The margin ranges were from 2.75% to 3.50% on LIBOR loans and 1.75% to 2.50% on base rate loans

The amounts borrowed as of June 30, 2012 and December 31, 2011 are as follows (dollars in thousands):

	June 30,		December 31	,
	2012		2011	
Amounts Borrowed:				
LIBOR rate loans	\$13,000		\$15,000	
Base rate loans	2,000			
Total borrowed	\$15,000		\$15,000	
Term loan facility	n.a.		\$15,000	
Revolving credit facility	15,000			
Total borrowed	\$15,000		\$15,000	
Maximum available to be borrowed under revolving facility	\$140,000		\$70,000	
Interest rates:				
LIBOR rate loans:				
Interest margin	1.75	%	2.75	%
Actual interest rates	2.00	%	3.04	%
Base rate loans:				
Interest margin	0.75	%		
Actual interest rates	4.00	%		
There are no scheduled amortization payments until maturity of the Credit Agre	ement in June 20	017.		

7. COMMITMENTS AND CONTINGENCIES

Leases

The Company leases equipment and office space under operating leases expiring at various dates through February 2020. Future minimum lease payments under non-cancelable operating leases as of June 30, 2012 are as follows (in thousands):

Table of Contents

July 1, 2012 through December 31, 2012	\$1,048
2013	1,589
2014	1,511
2015	1,517
2016 and thereafter	4,814
Total minimum payments	\$10,479

Rent expense was \$509,000 and \$1.0 million for the three and six month periods ended June 30, 2012, respectively, and \$427,000 and \$866,000 for the three and six month periods ended June 30, 2011, respectively and is included in General and Administrative expense on the Condensed Consolidated Statements of Operations. The Company entered into a lease for office space in London through July 2018 to replace existing office space. Future minimum payments increased by \$3.4 million for this lease.

Litigation

The Company is subject to various claims from taxing authorities, lawsuits and other complaints arising in the ordinary course of business. The Company records provisions for losses when claims become probable and the amounts are estimable. Although the outcome of these legal matters cannot be determined, it is the opinion of management that the final resolution of these matters will not have a material effect on the Company's financial condition, operations or liquidity.

Tax Contingencies

The Company operates in a number of tax jurisdictions and is subject to audits and reviews by various taxation authorities with respect to income, payroll, sales and use and other taxes and remittances. The Company may become subject to future tax assessments by various authorities for current or prior periods. The determination of the Company's worldwide provision for taxes requires judgment and estimation. There are many transactions and calculations where the ultimate tax determination is uncertain. The Company has recorded certain provisions for our tax estimates which we believe are reasonable.

8. EQUITY TRANSACTIONS

Offerings of Stock—On February 22, 2011, the Company completed a secondary offering of its common stock. The Company sold 868,524 shares of its common stock and selling stockholders sold an additional 7,181,476 shares of common stock at a price of \$14.25 per share less underwriting commissions. The proceeds, net of underwriting commissions, received by the Company were \$11.9 million. The Company used the proceeds to purchase shares of the Company's common stock from certain members of the Company's management and board of directors. The purchase of these shares resulted in treasury stock being held by the Company. The Company is currently holding the shares in a treasury stock account. The Company did not receive any proceeds from the sale of shares by the selling stockholders.

On May 13, 2011, certain stockholders completed a sale of 8,000,000 shares of common stock. No shares were sold by the Company, and the Company did not receive any proceeds from the sale of shares by the selling stockholders. Stock Repurchase Plan—On August 15, 2011, the Company's Board of Directors approved a stock repurchase program that permitted the Company to repurchase up to \$30 million of its common stock over a one year period (the "Stock Repurchase Plan I"). This plan concluded on March 8, 2012.

In March 2012, the Company's Board of Directors approved a stock repurchase program that permits the Company to repurchase up to \$65 million of its common stock (the "Stock Repurchase Plan II" and, together with the Stock Repurchase Plan I, the "Stock Repurchase Plans"). This new authorization became effective upon the completion of the Stock Repurchase Plan I and will be in effect for one year.

During the three months ended June 30, 2012, the Company purchased approximately 2.3 million shares of its common stock on the open market. These shares were purchased at an average cost of \$9.74 per share, for a total of approximately \$22.4 million. Approximately \$1.0 million of share repurchases had not settled as of June 30, 2012, and this amount is included in accounts payable and accrued expenses in the accompanying Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheet as of June 30, 2012. As of June 30, 2012, there was approximately \$40.4 million remaining under the

Stock Repurchase Plan II.

9. ACCUMULATED OTHER COMPREHENSIVE INCOME

Accumulated other comprehensive income (loss), net consists of the following components, net of tax, (in thousands):

onems, net or ta	ii, (iii tiiotistiitas).
June 30,	December 31,
2012	2011
2012	2011
\$(11,459	\$(12,055)
8	3
\$(11,451	\$(12,052)
	June 30, 2012 \$(11,459 8

10. STOCK BASED COMPENSATION

During the three months ended June 30, 2012 and in prior periods, the Company had two plans (the 2005 Plan and 2007 Plan) under which it could grant stock-based awards to certain employees, directors and consultants of the Company and its subsidiaries. On April 20, 2012, at the Company's Annual Meeting of Stockholders, the stockholders approved the Company's 2012 Omnibus Equity Award Plan. Compensation expense for stock-based awards made to employees, directors and consultants in return for service is recorded in accordance with Compensation-Stock Compensation of the FASB ASC. The expense is measured at the grant-date fair value of the award and recognized as compensation expense on a straight-line basis over the service period, which is the vesting period. The Company estimates forfeitures that it expects will occur and records expense based upon the number of awards expected to vest. The Company recorded stock based compensation expense of \$1.5 million and \$3.0 million during the three and six month periods ended June 30, 2012, respectively, and \$1.2 million and \$2.1 million during the three and six month periods ended June 30, 2011, respectively. At June 30, 2012, there was \$16.6 million of unrecognized compensation expense related to unvested awards, which is expected to be recognized over a weighted-average period of approximately 1.9 years.

Restricted Stock- Restricted stock is granted to employees and to non-employee members of the Company's Board. These shares are part of the compensation plan for services provided by the employees or Board members. The closing price of the Company's stock on the date of grant was used to determine the fair value of the grants. The expense related to the restricted stock grants is recorded over the vesting period. There was no cash flow impact resulting from the grants.

A summary of the status of restricted stock awards as of June 30, 2012 and 2011, and the changes during the periods then ended is presented below:

	Three Months E	Ended June 30, 2012	Three Months End	ded June 30, 2011
		Weighted-		Weighted-
	Shares Average Fair Value at Grant	Average Fair	Shares	Average Fair
		Value at Grant	Shares	Value at Grant
		Date		Date
Non-vested at beginning of the period	1,188,069	\$10.41	525,500	\$12.86
Granted- Restricted Stock	71,800	\$9.46	23,000	\$15.94
Forfeited during the period	(40,625) \$10.34	(1,000)	\$14.50
Vested during the period	(17,000) \$15.94	(24,000)	\$9.05
Non-vested at end of period	1,202,244	\$10.28	523,500	\$13.16

	Six Months Ended June 30, 2012		Six Months Ended June 30, 2011	
	Weighted-			Weighted-
	Chanas	Sharas Average Fair		Average Fair
	Shares	Value at Grant	Shares	Value at Grant
		Date		Date
Non-vested at beginning of the period	550,250	\$12.98	140,000	\$6.59
Granted- Restricted Stock	844,800	\$9.01	437,500	\$14.58
Forfeited during the period	(47,375) \$10.69	(1,000	\$14.50
Vested during the period	(145,431) \$12.99	(53,000	\$7.42
Non-vested at end of period	1,202,244	\$10.28	523,500	\$13.16

Stock Options- The fair value of each option grant is estimated using the Black-Scholes option-pricing model using the weighted-average assumptions in the table below. Because the Company's stock has not been publicly traded for a period long enough to use to determine volatility, the average implied volatility rate for a similar entity was used. The expected life of options granted is derived from historical exercise behavior. The risk-free rate for periods within the expected life of the option is based on the U.S. Treasury rates in effect at the time of grant.

	Three Months Ended June 30,		Six Months Ended June 30,		
	2012	2011	2012	2011	
The weighted average fair value of options granted	\$3.62	\$—	\$4.42	\$6.34	
Dividend yield	_	% —	_	% —	%
Weighted average risk free interest rate	0.84	% —	0.84	% 2.16	%
Weighted average expected volatility	44.88	% —	60.13	% 49.92	%
Expected life (in years)	4.6	_	4.6	4.6	

A summary of the status of options granted as of June 30, 2012, and 2011, and the changes during the periods then ended is presented below:

	Three Months Ended June 30, 2012			
	Options	Weighted-Averag Exercise Price		
Options outstanding at beginning of period	9,057,217	\$ 4.48	\$45,552,154	
Granted	40,000	\$ 9.46	_	
Exercised	(293,829	\$ 1.68	\$2,523,760	
Forfeited	(63,688	\$ 6.84	_	
Options outstanding at end of period	8,739,700	\$ 4.58	\$43,605,127	
	Three Months Ended June 30, 2011			
	Options Weighted-Average Aggregat			
	Options	Exercise Price	Intrinsic Value	
Options outstanding at beginning of period	9,817,060	\$ 4.03	\$114,201,250	
Granted		\$ —		
Exercised	(511,729	\$ 2.55	\$6,892,626	
Forfeited	(33,564	\$ 7.02	_	
Options outstanding at end of period	9,271,767	\$ 4.10	\$87,646,935	
13				

	Six Months Ended June 30, 2012			
	Options	Weighted-Average Exercise Price	Aggregate Intrinsic Value	
Options outstanding at beginning of period	8,826,199	\$ 4.19	\$38,284,701	
Granted	523,000	\$ 9.01	_	
Exercised	(528,811) \$ 2.13	\$4,146,200	
Forfeited	(80,688) \$ 6.48	_	
Options outstanding at end of period	8,739,700	\$ 4.58	\$43,605,127	
Exercisable at end of period	7,057,791	\$ 3.87	\$39,514,154	
	Six Months E	nded June 30, 2011		
	Weighted-Average			
	Options	Exercise Price	Intrinsic Value	
Options outstanding at beginning of period	10,763,097	\$ 3.57	\$116,085,316	
Granted	291,000	\$ 14.50	_	
Exercised	(1,704,828) \$ 2.41	\$21,035,771	
Forfeited	(77,502) \$ 6.16	_	
Options outstanding at end of period	9,271,767	\$ 4.10	\$87,646,935	
Exercisable at end of period	6,746,017	\$ 3.20	\$69,637,173	

The weighted-average remaining contractual term of options exercisable at June 30, 2012 is 3.6 years. The following table summarizes information about options outstanding as of June 30, 2012:

	Options Outstanding		Options Exercisable
Exercise Price	Number Outstanding	Weighted- Average Remaining Contractual Life	Number Exercisable
+ 0 2 0 + 0 00		(in years)	
\$ 0.20 - \$ 0.99	1,283,336	3.2	1,283,336
\$ 1.00 - \$ 3.99	2,715,503	3.4	2,438,097
\$ 4.00 - \$ 5.99	605,135	4.3	587,321
\$ 6.00 - \$ 8.99	3,653,188	4.2	2,580,192
\$ 9.00 - \$ 14.50	482,538	5.7	168,845
	8,739,700		7,057,791

11. SEGMENT INFORMATION

The Company has three reportable segments: Tech & Clearance, Finance, and Energy. The Tech & Clearance reportable segment includes the Dice.com and ClearanceJobs.com services. The Finance reportable segment includes the eFinancialCareers service worldwide, including both the operating segments of North America and International. The Energy reportable segment includes the Rigzone service. Management has organized its reportable segments based upon the industry verticals served. Each of the reportable segments generates revenue from sales of recruitment packages and related services. The Company has other services and activities that individually are not more than 10% of consolidated revenues, net income, or total assets. These include AllHealthcareJobs and Targeted Job Fairs, and are reported in the "Other" category. The Company's foreign operations are comprised of a portion of the eFinancialCareers and Rigzone services, which operate in Europe, the Middle East and Asia Pacific.

The following table shows the segment information						
	Three Months 1 2012	Ended June 30, 2011	Six Months End 2012	ded June 30, 2011		
By Segment:						
Revenues: Tech & Clearance	\$32,243	\$28,254	\$63,303	\$53,943		
Finance	9,762	11,526	19,762	22,102		
Energy	5,282	4,226	9,327	7,301		
Other	1,168	875	2,195	1,624		
Total revenues	\$48,455	\$44,881	\$94,587	\$84,970		
Depreciation:						
Tech & Clearance	\$1,049	\$899	\$2,064	\$1,751		
Finance	137	130	286	255		
Energy	23	29	46	59		
Other	66	55	130	99		
Total depreciation	\$1,275	\$1,113	\$2,526	\$2,164		
Amortization:						
Finance	\$ —	\$246	\$ —	\$488		
Energy	1,600	1,877	3,334	3,875		
Other	95	267	201	566		
Total amortization	\$1,695	\$2,390	\$3,535	\$4,929		
	Three Months	Ended June 30	June 30, Six Months Ended June 30,			
	2012	2011	2012	2011		
Operating income (loss):						
Tech & Clearance	\$12,658	\$10,096	\$24,368	\$18,989		
Finance	3,480	4,343	6,740	8,491		
Energy	367	(1,253)	(94)	(2,740		
Other	(826)	(711)	(1,440)	(1,498		
Operating income	15,679	12,475	29,574	23,242		
Interest expense	(1,052)	(342)	(1,369)	(786		
Interest income	44	31	56	55		
Income before income taxes						
	\$14,671	\$12,164	\$28,261	\$22,511		
Capital expenditures:						
Capital expenditures: Tech & Clearance	\$1,153	\$2,282	\$2,307	\$3,088		
Capital expenditures:	\$1,153 238	\$2,282 104	\$2,307 333	\$3,088 228		
Capital expenditures: Tech & Clearance Finance Energy	\$1,153 238 5	\$2,282 104 29	\$2,307 333 10	\$3,088 228 51		
Capital expenditures: Tech & Clearance Finance Energy Other	\$1,153 238 5 238	\$2,282 104 29 105	\$2,307 333 10 336	\$3,088 228 51 134		
Capital expenditures: Tech & Clearance Finance Energy	\$1,153 238 5	\$2,282 104 29	\$2,307 333 10	\$3,088 228 51		
Capital expenditures: Tech & Clearance Finance Energy Other Total capital expenditures By Geography:	\$1,153 238 5 238	\$2,282 104 29 105	\$2,307 333 10 336	\$3,088 228 51 134		
Capital expenditures: Tech & Clearance Finance Energy Other Total capital expenditures	\$1,153 238 5 238	\$2,282 104 29 105	\$2,307 333 10 336	\$3,088 228 51 134		

 Non- U.S.
 10,047
 11,081
 19,782
 20,610

 Total revenues
 \$48,455
 \$44,881
 \$94,587
 \$84,970

	June 30, 2012	December 31, 2011
Total assets:		2011
Tech & Clearance	\$152,896	\$160,903
Finance	106,587	104,490
Energy	54,387	56,346
Other	4,269	4,639
Total assets	\$318,139	\$326,378

The following table shows the carrying amount of goodwill by reportable segment as of December 31, 2011 and June 30, 2012 and the changes in goodwill for the six month period ended June 30, 2012 (in thousands):

	Tech & Clearance	Finance	Energy	Other	Total
Balance, December 31, 2011	\$84,778	\$53,172	\$35,104	\$3,311	\$176,365
Addition for Acquisition		300			300
Foreign currency translation adjustment		468		_	468
Goodwill at June 30, 2012	\$84,778	\$53,940	\$35,104	\$3,311	\$177,133

On June 29, 2012, the Company purchased the assets of FINS.com. The FINS.com acquisition is not deemed significant to the Company's financial results, thus limited disclosures are presented herein.

12. EARNINGS PER SHARE

Basic earnings per share ("EPS") is computed based on the weighted-average number of shares of common stock outstanding. Diluted EPS is computed based on the weighted-average number of shares of common stock outstanding plus common stock equivalents assuming exercise of stock options, where dilutive. Options to purchase approximately 381,000 shares were outstanding during the three and six month periods ended June 30, 2012 and these options were excluded from the calculation of diluted EPS for the periods then ended because the options' exercise price was greater than the average market price of the common shares. The following is a calculation of basic and diluted earnings per share and weighted-average shares outstanding (in thousands, except per share amounts):

	Three Months Ended June 30,		Six Months Ended June 30,	
	2012	2011	2012	2011
Income from continuing operations—basic and dilu	te\$d9,454	\$7,742	\$18,073	\$14,329
Weighted-average shares outstanding—basic	62,640	66,210	63,379	65,778
Add shares issuable upon exercise of stock options	3,364	4,307	3,496	4,630
Weighted-average shares outstanding—diluted	66,004	70,517	66,875	70,408
Basic earnings per share	\$0.15	\$0.12	\$0.29	\$0.22
Diluted earnings per share	\$0.14	\$0.11	\$0.27	\$0.20

Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations
The following discussion should be read in conjunction with our condensed consolidated financial statements and the related notes included elsewhere in this report.

Information contained herein contains forward-looking statements. You should not place undue reliance on those statements because they are subject to numerous uncertainties and factors relating to our operations and business environment, all of which are difficult to predict and many of which are beyond our control. Forward-looking statements include information without limitation concerning our possible or assumed future results of operations, including descriptions of our business strategy. These statements often include words such as "may," "will," "should," "believe," "expect," "anticipate," "intend," "plan," "estimate" or similar expressions. These statements are based on assumption that we have made in light of our experience in the industry as well as our perceptions of historical trends, current conditions, expected future developments and other factors we believe are appropriate under the circumstances. Although we believe that these forward-looking statements are based on reasonable assumptions, you should be aware that many factors could affect our actual financial results or results of operations and could cause actual results to differ materially from those in the forward-looking statements. These factors include, but are not limited to, competition from existing and future competitors in the highly competitive market in which we operate, failure to adapt our business model to keep pace with rapid changes in the recruiting and career services business, failure to maintain and develop our reputation and brand recognition, failure to increase or maintain the number of customers who purchase recruitment packages, cyclicality or downturns in the economy or industries we serve, failure to attract qualified professionals to our websites or grow the number of qualified professionals who use our websites, failure to successfully identify or integrate acquisitions, U.S. and foreign government regulation of the Internet and taxation, our ability to borrow funds under our revolving credit facility or refinance our indebtedness and restrictions on our current and future operations under such indebtedness. These factors and others are discussed in more detail in our filings with the Securities and Exchange Commission, including our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2011, under the headings "Risk Factors," "Forward-Looking Statements" and "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations".

Information contained herein contains certain non-GAAP financial measures. These measures are not in accordance with, or an alternative for measures in accordance with U.S. GAAP. Such measures presented herein include adjusted earnings before interest, taxes, depreciation, amortization, non-cash stock based compensation expense, and other non-recurring income or expense ("Adjusted EBITDA"), and free cash flow. See "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations—Liquidity and Capital Resources".

You should keep in mind that any forward-looking statement made by us herein, or elsewhere, speaks only as of the date on which it is made. New risks and uncertainties come up from time to time, and it is impossible to predict these events or how they may affect us. We have no obligation to update any forward-looking statements after the date hereof, except as required by federal securities laws.

Our Annual Report on Form 10-K, Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q, Current Reports on Form 8-K, proxy and information statements and other material information concerning us are available free of charge on the Investor Relations page of our website at www.diceholdingsinc.com. Our reports filed with the SEC are also available at the SEC's Public Reference Room at 100 F Street, NE, Washington, DC 20549, by calling 1-800-SEC-0330, or by visiting http://www.sec.gov.

Overview

We are a leading provider of specialized career websites for select professional communities. We target employment categories in which there is a long-term scarcity of highly skilled, highly qualified professionals relative to market demand. Our career websites serve as online marketplaces where employers and recruiters find and recruit prospective employees, and where professionals find relevant job opportunities and information to further their careers. Each of our career websites offers job postings, content, career development and recruiting services tailored to the specific needs of the professional community that it serves.

Through our predecessors, we have been in the recruiting and career development business for 21 years. Based on our operating structure, we have identified three reportable segments under the Segment Reporting topic of the FASB ASC. Our reportable segments include Tech & Clearance (which includes Dice.com and ClearanceJobs.com), Finance

(which includes eFinancialCareers' global service), and Energy (which includes WorldwideWorker and Rigzone, which were combined into one service under the Rigzone brand in January 2012). Targeted Job Fairs and AllHealthcareJobs (acquired in June 2009) do not meet certain quantitative thresholds, and therefore are reported in the aggregate in Other.

Recent Developments

On June 29, 2012, the Company purchased the assets of FINS.com and entered into an exclusive agreement with Dow

Table of Contents

Jones & Company to provide and operate the online career centers for WSJ.com and MarketWatch.com in the United States.

Our Revenues and Expenses

We derive the majority of our revenues from customers who pay fees, either annually, quarterly or monthly, to post jobs on our websites and to access our searchable databases of resumes. Our fees vary by customer based on the number of individual users of our databases of resumes, the number and type of job postings purchased and the terms of the package purchased. Our Tech & Clearance segment sells recruitment packages that include both access to our databases of resumes and job posting capabilities. Our Finance and Energy segments sell job postings and access to our resume databases either as part of a package or individually. We believe the key metrics that are material to an analysis of our businesses are our total number of recruitment package customers and the revenue, on average, that these customers generate. At June 30, 2012, Dice.com had approximately 8,600 total recruitment package customers, and our other websites collectively served approximately 3,600 customers, including some customers who are also customers of Dice.com, as of the same date. Customers who buy multiple products or services are counted individually. Deferred revenue is a key metric of our business as it indicates a level of sales already made that will be recognized as revenue in the future. Deferred revenue reflects the impact of our ability to sign customers to long-term contracts. We recorded deferred revenue of \$66.8 million and \$60.9 million at June 30, 2012 and December 31, 2011, respectively.

Our ability to continue to grow our revenues will largely depend on our ability to grow our customer bases in the markets in which we operate by acquiring new recruitment package customers while retaining a high proportion of the customers we currently serve, and to expand the breadth of services our customers purchase from us. We continue to make investments in our business and infrastructure to help us achieve our long-term growth objectives.

Other material factors that may affect our results of operations include our ability to attract qualified professionals that become engaged with our websites and our ability to attract customers with relevant job opportunities. The more qualified professionals that use our websites, the more attractive our websites become to employers, which in turn makes them more likely to become our customers, resulting positively on our results of operations. If we are unable to continue to attract qualified professionals to engage with our websites, our customers may no longer find our services attractive, which could have a negative impact on our results of operations. Additionally, we need to ensure that our websites remain relevant in order to attract qualified professionals to our websites and to engage them in high-valued tasks such as posting resumes and/or applying to jobs.

The largest components of our expenses are personnel costs and marketing and sales expenditures. Personnel costs consist of salaries, benefits, and incentive compensation for our employees, including commissions for salespeople. Personnel costs are categorized in our statement of operations based on each employee's principal function. Marketing expenditures primarily consist of online advertising and direct mailing programs.

Critical Accounting Policies

This discussion of our financial condition and results of operations is based upon our condensed consolidated financial statements, which have been prepared in accordance with U.S. GAAP. The preparation of these financial statements requires us to make estimates, judgments and assumptions that affect the reported amount of assets, liabilities, revenues and expenses and related disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities. On an ongoing basis, we evaluate our estimates, including those related to revenue, goodwill and intangible assets, stock-based compensation and income taxes. We based our estimates of the carrying value of certain assets and liabilities on historical experience and on various other assumptions that we believe are reasonable. In many cases, we could reasonably have used different accounting policies and estimates. In some cases, changes in the accounting estimates are reasonably likely to occur from period to period. Our actual results may differ from these estimates under different assumptions or conditions. We believe the following critical accounting policies affect our more significant judgments used in the preparation of our condensed consolidated financial statements.

Revenue Recognition

We recognize revenues when persuasive evidence of an agreement exists, delivery of service has occurred, the sales price is fixed or determinable and collectability is reasonably assured. Payments received in advance of services being rendered are recorded as deferred revenue and recognized generally on a straight-line basis over the service period.

We generate a majority of our revenue from the sale of recruitment packages.

Recruitment package revenues are derived from the sale to recruiters and employers a combination of job postings and access to a searchable database of candidates on Dice.com, ClearanceJobs.com, eFinancialCareers.com, Rigzone.com, and AllHealthcareJobs.com. Certain of our arrangements include multiple deliverables, which consist of the ability to post jobs and access to a searchable database of candidates. We determine the units of accounting for multiple element arrangements in

accordance with the Multiple-Deliverable Revenue Arrangements subtopic of the FASB ASC. Specifically, we consider a delivered item as a separate unit of accounting if it has value to the customer on a standalone basis. Our arrangements do not include a general right of return. Services to customers buying a package of available job postings and access to the database are delivered over the same period and revenue is recognized ratably over the length of the underlying contract, typically from one to 12 months. The separation of the package into two deliverables results in no change in revenue recognition since delivery of the two services occurs over the same time period. Revenue from the sale of classified job postings is recognized ratably over the length of the contract or the period of actual usage. Revenue from recruitment events is recognized when the event is held. Advertising revenue is recognized over the period in which the advertisements are displayed on the websites or at the time an e-mail is sent to registered members.

Fair Value of Acquired Businesses

We completed the acquisition of Dice Inc. in 2005, eFinancialGroup in 2006, AllHealthcareJobs in 2009, WorldwideWorker and Rigzone in 2010 and FINS.com in 2012. FASB ASC topic on Business Combinations requires acquired businesses to be recorded at fair value by the acquiring entity. The Business Combinations topic also requires that intangible assets that meet the legal or separable criterion be separately recognized on the financial statements at their fair value, and provides guidance on the types of intangible assets subject to recognition. A significant component of the value of these acquired businesses has been allocated to intangible assets.

The significant assets acquired and liabilities assumed from our acquisitions consist of intangible assets, goodwill, deferred revenue and contingent consideration. Fair values of the technology and trademarks were determined using a profit allocation methodology which estimates the value of the trademark and brand name by capitalizing the profits saved because the company owns the asset. Fair values of the customer lists were estimated using the discounted cash flow method based on projections of the amounts and timing of future revenues and cash flows, discount rates and other assumptions as deemed appropriate. Fair values of the candidate database were determined based on the estimated cost to acquire a seeker applied to the number of active seekers as of the acquisition date. The acquired deferred revenue is recorded at fair value as it represents an assumed legal obligation. We estimated our obligation related to deferred revenue using the cost build-up approach which determines fair value by estimating the costs related to fulfilling the obligation plus a reasonable profit margin. The estimated costs to fulfill our deferred revenue obligation were based on our expected future costs to fulfill our obligation to our customers. Contingent consideration is an obligation to transfer assets or equity interests to the former owners if certain future operating and financial goals are met. The fair value of the contingent consideration is determined based on management's estimation that certain events will occur and certain financial metrics will be reached. Goodwill is the amount of purchase price paid for an acquisition that exceeds the estimated fair value of the net identified tangible and intangible assets acquired. The remaining useful life of the technology was determined through review of the technology roadmaps, the pattern of projected economic benefit of each existing technology asset, and the time period over which the majority of the undiscounted cash flows are projected to be achieved. The remaining useful life of the trademarks and brand names was determined based on the estimated time period over which each asset is projected to be used, the pattern of projected economic benefit, and the time period over which the majority of the undiscounted cash flows are projected to be achieved. The remaining useful life of the customer list was determined based on the projected customer attrition rates, the pattern of projected economic benefit of each list and the time period over which the majority of the undiscounted cash flows are projected to be achieved.

Determining the fair value for these specifically identified intangible assets involves significant professional judgment, estimates and projections related to the valuation to be applied to intangible assets such as customer lists, technology and trade names. The subjective nature of management's assumptions increases the risk associated with estimates surrounding the projected performance of the acquired entity. Additionally, as we amortize the finite-lived intangible assets over time, the purchase accounting allocation directly impacts the amortization expense we record on our financial statements.

Goodwill

As a result of our various acquisitions, we have recorded goodwill. We record goodwill when the purchase price paid for an acquisition exceeds the estimated fair value of the net identified tangible and intangible assets acquired. We determine whether the carrying value of recorded goodwill is impaired on an annual basis or more frequently if indicators of potential impairment exist. In testing goodwill for impairment, a qualitative assessment can be performed and if it is determined that the fair value of the reporting unit is more likely than not less than the carrying amount, the two step impairment test is required. The first step of the impairment review process compares the fair value of the reporting unit in which the goodwill resides to the carrying value of that reporting unit. The second step measures the amount of impairment loss, if any, by comparing the implied fair value of the reporting unit goodwill with its carrying amount. Our annual impairment test for the goodwill from the 2005 Dice Acquisition is performed as of August 31 by comparing the goodwill recorded from the 2005 Acquisition to the fair value of the DCS Online and Targeted Job Fairs reporting units. The annual impairment test

performed as of August 31, 2011 resulted in no impairment. The goodwill at the eFinancialCareers' international business and eFinancialCareers' North American business was primarily the result of the eFinancialGroup Acquisition in October 2006. Goodwill at the AllHealthcareJobs reporting unit is the result of the acquisition of AllHealthcareJobs assets in June 2009. The goodwill at the Energy segment is the result of the WorldwideWorker and Rigzone acquisitions during 2010. The annual test of impairment of goodwill from the eFinancialGroup, AllHealthcareJobs, WorldwideWorker, and Rigzone acquisitions is performed as of October 31 by comparing the goodwill recorded from these acquisitions to the fair value of the respective reporting units. The annual impairment test performed as of October 31, 2011 resulted in no impairment. The fair value of each reporting unit was substantially in excess of the carrying value.

The determination of whether or not goodwill has become impaired involves a significant level of judgment in the assumptions underlying the approach used to determine the value of our reporting units. Fair values are determined either by using a discounted cash flow methodology or by using a combination of a discounted cash flow methodology and a market comparable method. The discounted cash flow methodology is based on projections of the amounts and timing of future revenues and cash flows, assumed discount rates and other assumptions as deemed appropriate. We consider factors such as historical performance, anticipated market conditions, operating expense trends and capital expenditure requirements. Additionally, the discounted cash flows analysis takes into consideration cash expenditures for product development, other technological updates and advancements to our websites and investments to improve our candidate databases. The market comparable method indicates the fair value of a business by comparing it to publicly traded companies in similar lines of business or to comparable transactions or assets. Considerations for factors such as size, growth, profitability, risk and return on investment are analyzed and compared to the comparable businesses and adjustments are made. A market value of invested capital of the publicly traded companies is calculated and then applied to the entity's operating results to arrive at an estimate of value. Changes in our strategy and/or market conditions could significantly impact these judgments and require adjustments to recorded amounts of goodwill.

Indefinite-Lived Acquired Intangible Assets

The indefinite-lived acquired intangible assets include the Dice trademarks and brand name. The Dice.com trademark, trade name and domain name is one of the most recognized names of online job boards. Since Dice's inception in 1991, the brand has been recognized as a leader in recruiting and career development services for technology and engineering professionals. Currently, the brand is synonymous with the most specialized online marketplace for industry-specific talent. The brand has a significant online and offline presence in online recruiting and career development services. Considering the recognition and the awareness of the Dice brand in the talent acquisition and staffing services market, Dice's long operating history and the intended use of the Dice brand, the remaining useful life of the Dice.com trademark, trade name and domain name was determined to be indefinite.

We determine whether the carrying value of recorded indefinite-lived acquired intangible assets is impaired on an annual basis or more frequently if indicators of potential impairment exist. The impairment review process compares the fair value of the indefinite-lived acquired intangible assets to its carrying value. If the carrying value exceeds the fair value, an impairment loss is recorded. The impairment test is performed annually as of August 31. No impairment was indicated as of August 31, 2011.

The determination of whether or not indefinite-lived acquired intangible assets have become impaired involves a significant level of judgment in the assumptions underlying the approach used to determine the value of the indefinite-lived acquired intangible assets. Fair values are determined using a profit allocation methodology which estimates the value of the trademark and brand name by capitalizing the profits saved because the company owns the asset. We consider factors such as historical performance, anticipated market conditions, operating expense trends and capital expenditure requirements. Changes in our strategy and/or market conditions could significantly impact these judgments and require adjustments to recorded amounts of intangible assets.

Income Taxes

We utilize the liability method of accounting for income taxes as set forth in FASB ASC topic, Income Taxes. Under this method, deferred income taxes are recognized for differences between the financial statement and tax bases of assets and liabilities at enacted statutory tax rates in effect for the years in which the differences are expected to

reverse. The effect on deferred taxes of a change in tax rates is recognized in income in the period that includes the enactment date. In addition, valuation allowances are established when necessary to reduce deferred tax assets to the amounts expected to be realized. We have concluded that based on expected future results and the future reversals of existing taxable temporary differences, it is more likely than not that the deferred tax assets will be used in the future, net of valuation allowances. Uncertain tax positions are evaluated and amounts are recorded when it is more likely than not that the position will be sustained upon examination, including resolutions of any related appeals or litigation processes, based on the technical merits. Judgment is required in

evaluating each uncertain tax position to determine whether the more likely than not recognition threshold has been met

Stock and Stock Based Compensation

We have granted stock options and restricted stock to certain of our employees and directors under our 2005 Omnibus Stock Plan and our 2007 Equity Award Plan. On April 20, 2012, at the Company's Annual Meeting of Stockholders, the stockholders approved the Company's 2012 Omnibus Equity Award Plan. We follow the Compensation-Stock Compensation subtopic of the FASB ASC. Compensation expense is recorded for stock awards made to employees and directors in return for service to the Company. The expense is measured at the fair value of the award on the date of grant and recognized as compensation expense on a straight-line basis over the service period, which is the vesting period. The fair value of options granted was estimated on the grant date using Black-Scholes option-pricing model. The use of an option valuation model includes highly subjective assumptions based on long-term predictions, including the expected stock price volatility and average life of each grant.

Results of Operations

Three Months Ended June 30, 2012 Compared to the Three Months Ended June 30, 2011 Revenues

	Three Months Ended June 30,		Increase	Percent	
	2012	2011	(Decrease)	Change	
	(in thousands, ex	xcept percentages)	1		
Tech & Clearance	\$32,243	\$28,254	\$3,989	14.1	%
Finance	9,762	11,526	(1,764)	(15.3)%
Energy	5,282	4,226	1,056	25.0	%
Other	1,168	875	293	33.5	%
Total revenues	\$48,455	\$44,881	\$3,574	8.0	%

Our revenues were \$48.5 million for the three month period ended June 30, 2012 compared to \$44.9 million for the same period in 2011, an increase of \$3.6 million, or 8.0%.

We experienced an increase in the Tech & Clearance segment of \$4.0 million, or 14.1%. The increase was partially a result of our recruitment package customers increasing from approximately 8,050 at June 30, 2011 to approximately 8,600 at June 30, 2012. In addition, our customers' usage of our websites increased, as demonstrated through an increase in average monthly revenue per recruitment package customer of approximately 5% from the three month period ended June 30, 2012. Customer yield on annual contracts at Dice.com has continued to increase, reaching record revenue per customer in the current period. Revenues increased at ClearanceJobs by \$315,000 for the three month period ended June 30, 2012 as compared to the same period in 2011, an increase of 14.5%. From June 30, 2011 to June 30, 2012, ClearanceJobs increased its customers served by approximately 8%.

The Finance segment experienced a decline in revenue of \$1.8 million, or 15.3%. The decrease was the result of continued declines in recruitment activity, beginning in the second half of 2011, primarily due to the global economic slowdown including the European debt crisis and United Kingdom recession causing companies to slow hiring, decreasing the demand for our product. Currency impact for the three month period ended June 30, 2012 was a decrease to revenue of approximately \$250,000. In originating currency, revenue decreased 8% in the Asia Pacific region, 10% in the UK, 12% in North America, and 27% in Continental Europe.

Revenues for the Energy segment totaled \$5.3 million for the three month period ended June 30, 2012, an increase of \$1.1 million from the comparable 2011 period. The increase was primarily a result of global customer growth and increased usage of our career center.

Revenues from the Other segment, which consists of Targeted Job Fairs and AllHealthcareJobs, increased by \$293,000 or 33.5%. The increase was primarily the result of \$184,000 of revenue growth at AllHealthcareJobs, due to continued customer growth. Targeted Job Fairs experienced \$109,000 of revenue growth due to conducting higher revenue-generating job fairs.

Table of Contents

Cost of Revenues

	Three Months Ended June 30,		Ingrassa	Percent	
	2012	2011	Increase	Change	
	(in thousand	ds, except percentag	ges)		
Cost of revenues	\$3,825	\$3,592	\$233	6.5	%
Percentage of revenues	7.9	% 8.0	%		

Our cost of revenues for the three month period ended June 30, 2012 was \$3.8 million compared to \$3.6 million for the same period in 2011, an increase of \$233,000, or 6.5%. The increase in cost of revenues was primarily the result of an increase of \$241,000 in the Energy segment, due to an increase in costs associated with recruitment events, partially offset by a decrease in costs related to the hosting of our website. The Other and Tech & Clearance segments experienced increases of \$81,000 and \$45,000, respectively. The Tech & Clearance segment increased due to our investment in an integrated enterprise platform to better service all of our brands, and the related personnel and consulting services to drive this initiative. This was partially offset by a decrease in expense for sales tax liabilities. The Finance segment experienced a decrease in cost of revenues of \$134,000 compared to same period in 2011. The decrease was primarily related to a decrease in expense for sales tax liabilities. Product Development Expenses

	Three Months Ended June 30,		Ingrassa	Percent	
	2012	2011	Increase	Change	
	(in thousands,	except percentage	es)		
Product Development	\$3,214	\$2,373	\$841	35.4	%
Percentage of revenues	6.6	% 5.3	%		

Product development expenses for the three month period ended June 30, 2012 were \$3.2 million compared to \$2.4 million for the same period in 2011, an increase of \$841,000 or 35.4%. Increases of \$582,000, \$110,000 and \$80,000 were experienced in the Tech & Clearance, Energy and Finance segments, respectively. The increases were driven by additional salaries and related costs, as well as increases in consulting services, as we continue to enhance the user features and functionality of our websites across all brands.

Sales and Marketing Expenses

.	Three Monti 2012	Three Months Ended June 30, 2012 2011		Percent Change	
	(in thousand	ls, except percentag	es)		
Sales and Marketing	\$16,037	\$15,572	\$465	3.0	%
Percentage of revenues	33.1	% 34.7	%		

Sales and marketing expenses for the three month period ended June 30, 2012 were \$16.0 million compared to \$15.6 million for the same period in 2011, an increase of \$465,000 or 3.0%. The Tech & Clearance segment experienced an increase in sales and marketing of \$806,000 compared to the same period in 2011, to \$10.4 million. The increase is primarily related to an increase in advertising and other marketing costs of \$822,000, due to increased spend for our online advertising, email and social network campaigns, as well as various advertising programs focused on specific geographical markets. We drive usage by professionals of our sites through a combination of marketing and by improving product features and functionality.

The Energy segment experienced an increase of \$610,000 in sales and marketing expenses. The increase in the Energy segment was the result of marketing to Energy professionals and customer advertising spend, as well as increased costs related to expanding our worldwide sales organization and incentive compensation resulting from sales growth. The Other segment increased by \$213,000 from the three months ended June 30, 2011 to the same period in 2012. The increase was primarily driven by an increase of \$148,000 related to the AllHealthcareJobs service, as we have increased sales personnel to drive customer growth.

The Finance segment experienced a decrease in overall sales and marketing expense of \$1.2 million to \$3.2 million for

Table of Contents

the three months ended June 30, 2012, primarily attributable to a decrease in spend on various advertising campaigns. Sales incentive compensation was lower due to lower sales performance during 2012. General and Administrative Expenses

	Three Months Ended June 30,		T., .,,	Percent	
	2012	2011	Increase	Change	
	(in thousand	ls, except percentag	ges)		
General and administrative	\$6,730	\$6,039	\$691	11.4	%
Percentage of revenues	13.9	% 13.5	%		

General and administrative expenses for the three month period ended June 30, 2012 were \$6.7 million compared to \$6.0 million for the same period in 2011, an increase of \$691,000 or 11.4%.

Stock-based compensation expense was \$1.5 million, an increase of \$314,000 compared to the same period in 2011. The increase was due to the annual grant of equity awards made in the first quarter of 2012.

General and administrative expense for the Finance segment increased \$280,000 in the period ended June 30, 2012, as compared to the same period in 2011. The increase was related to increases in employee-related and recruitment costs. Depreciation

	Three Months Ended June 30,		Imamaaaa	Percent	
	2012	2011	Increase	Change	
	(in thousan	ds, except percentag	ges)		
Depreciation	\$1,275	\$1,113	\$162	14.6	%
Percentage of revenues	2.6	% 2.5	%		

Depreciation expense for the three month period ended June 30, 2012 was \$1.3 million compared to \$1.1 million for the same period of 2011, an increase of \$162,000 or 14.6%. The increase was primarily related to increased depreciation on assets purchased for a data center conversion that occurred in the third quarter of 2011. Amortization of Intangible Assets

	Three Months Ended June 30,		Даатааса	Percent		
	2012	2011	Decrease	Change		
	(in thousands, except percentages)					
Amortization	\$1,695	\$2,390	\$(695) (29.1)%	
Percentage of revenues	3.5	% 5.3	%			

Amortization expense for the three month period ended June 30, 2012 was \$1.7 million compared to \$2.4 million for the same period in 2011, a decrease of \$695,000 or 29.1%. Amortization expense for the three month period ended June 30, 2012 decreased due to certain intangible assets from the eFinancialCareers, AllHealthcareJobs, Rigzone and Worldwideworker acquisitions becoming fully amortized.

Change in Acquisition Related Contingencies

There was no expense for acquisition related contingencies for the three month period ended June 30, 2012. In February 2012, a payment of \$1.6 million related to the WorldwideWorker acquisition was made to the seller. As of June 30, 2012, all earn-out payments from the WorldwideWorker and Rigzone acquisitions have been made. Operating Income

Operating income for the three month period ended June 30, 2012 was \$15.7 million compared to \$12.5 million for the same period in 2011, an increase of \$3.2 million or 25.7%. The increase was primarily the result of the increase in revenues from the Tech & Clearance and Energy segments, lower amortization expense, and no acquisition contingency expense in the current period. The change in acquisition contingencies in the prior period was \$1.3 million. This increase was partially offset by higher operating costs in all areas of the business, most notably product development expenses.

Table of Contents

Interest Expense

	Three Months Ended June 30,		Ingranca	Percent	
	2012	2011	Increase	Change	
	(in thousand	s, except percenta	ges)		
Interest expense	\$1,052	\$342	\$710	207.6	%
Percentage of revenues	2.2	% 0.8	%		

Interest expense for the three month period ended June 30, 2012 was \$1.1 million compared to \$342,000 for the same period in 2011, an increase of \$710,000 or 207.6%. The increase was due to the restructuring of debt during the three month period ended June 30, 2012. Unamortized deferred financing costs from the prior agreement of \$765,000 were written off during the period, increasing interest expense. Partially offsetting this increase was lower interest expense due to lower borrowings during the current period as compared to the prior period.

Income Taxes

	Three Months Ended June 30,			
	2012		2011	
	(in thousands,	(in thousands, except		
	percentages)			
Income before income taxes	\$14,671		\$12,164	
Income tax expense	5,217		4,422	
Effective tax rate	35.6	%	36.4	%

The effective income tax rate was 35.6% and 36.4% for the three month period ended June 30, 2012 and June 30, 2011, respectively. The lower rate in the current period is due to a decrease in permanent differences related to acquisition-related contingencies.

Six Months Ended June 30, 2012 Compared to the Six Months Ended June 30, 2011

Revenues

	Six Months Ended June 30,		Increase	Percent	
	2012	2011	(Decrease)	Change	
	(in thousands, e	xcept percentages)	1		
Tech & Clearance	\$63,303	\$53,943	\$9,360	17.4	%
Finance	19,762	22,102	(2,340)	(10.6)%
Energy	9,327	7,301	2,026	27.7	%
Other	2,195	1,624	571	35.2	%
Total revenues	\$94,587	\$84,970	\$9,617	11.3	%

Our revenues were \$94.6 million for the six month period ended June 30, 2012 compared to \$85.0 million for the same period in 2011, an increase of \$9.6 million, or 11.3%.

We experienced an increase in the Tech & Clearance segment of \$9.4 million, or 17.4%. The increase was partially a result of our recruitment package customers increasing from approximately 8,050 at June 30, 2011 to approximately 8,600 at June 30, 2012. In addition, our customers' usage of our websites increased, as demonstrated through an increase in average monthly revenue per recruitment package customer of approximately 6% from the six month period ended June 30, 2012 Customer yield on annual contracts at Dice.com has continued to increase, reaching record revenue per customer in the current period. Revenues increased at ClearanceJobs by \$670,000 for the six month period ended June 30, 2012 as compared to the same period in 2011, an increase of 16.1%. From June 30, 2011 to June 30, 2012, ClearanceJobs increased its customers served by approximately 8%.

The Finance segment experienced a decline in revenue of \$2.3 million, or 10.6%. The decrease was the result of a continued decline in recruitment activity that began in the second half of 2011, primarily due to the European debt crisis and United Kingdom recession causing companies to slow hiring, decreasing the demand for our product.

Table of Contents

six month period ended June 30, 2012 was a decrease to revenue of approximately \$430,000. In originating currency, revenue decreased 4% in the Asia Pacific region, 5% in the UK, 13% in North America, and 16% in Continental Europe.

Revenues for the Energy segment totaled \$9.3 million for the six month period ended June 30, 2012, an increase of \$2.0 million from the comparable 2011 period. The increase was a result of global customer growth and increased usage of our career center, as well as an increase in advertising revenue and more, higher revenue-generating events. Revenues from the Other segment, which consists of Targeted Job Fairs and AllHealthcareJobs, increased by \$571,000 or 35.2%. The increase was primarily the result of \$405,000 of revenue growth at AllHealthcareJobs, as a result of continued increases in customer growth. Targeted Job Fairs experienced \$166,000 of revenue growth due to conducting more and higher revenue-generating job fairs.

Cost of Revenues

	Six Months Ended June 30,		Inomassa	Percent	
	2012	2011	Increase	Change	
	(in thousand	ls, except percentag	ges)		
Cost of revenues	\$6,952	\$6,283	\$669	10.6	%
Percentage of revenues	7.3	% 7.4	%		

Our cost of revenues for the six month period ended June 30, 2012 was \$7.0 million compared to \$6.3 million for the same period in 2011, an increase of \$669,000, or 10.6%. The increase in cost of revenues was primarily the result of an increase of \$343,000 in the Tech & Clearance segment. The increase at the Tech & Clearance segment was mainly due to our investment in an integrated enterprise platform to better service all of our brands, and the related personnel and consulting services to drive this initiative. The increase was partially offset by a decrease in expense for sales tax liabilities. The Energy segment experienced an increase of \$318,000 related to costs associated with events and an increase in salary and related costs due to continued increases in sales performance, requiring additional customer support personnel. The increase in the Energy segment was partially offset by a decrease in costs related to the hosting of our website. The Other segment experienced an increase of \$134,000, primarily related to costs associated with job fairs. Cost of revenues in the Finance segment decreased by \$126,000 compared to the same period in 2011 due to a decrease in expense for sales tax liabilities.

Product Development Expenses

	Six Months Ended June 30,		Imamaga	Percent	
	2012	2011	Increase	Change	
	(in thousand	ls, except percentag	ges)		
Product Development	\$6,376	\$4,868	\$1,508	31.0	%
Percentage of revenues	6.7	% 5.7	%		

Product development expenses for the six month period ended June 30, 2012 were \$6.4 million compared to \$4.9 million for the same period in 2011, an increase of \$1.5 million or 31.0%. The increase in product development was driven by increases in salaries and related costs, as well as increases in consulting services. Increases of \$885,000, \$259,000 and \$273,000 were experienced in the Tech & Clearance, Finance and Energy segments, respectively, as we continue to enhance the user features and functionality of our websites across all brands. Sales and Marketing Expenses

	Six Months Ended June 30,		Imamaga	Percent		
	2012	2011	Increase	Change	ge .	
	(in thousand	s, except percentag	es)			
Sales and Marketing	\$32,607	\$29,748	\$2,859	9.6	%	
Percentage of revenues	34.5	% 35.0	%			

Sales and marketing expenses for the six month period ended June 30, 2012 were \$32.6 million compared to \$29.7 million for the same period in 2011, an increase of \$2.9 million or 9.6%. The Tech & Clearance segment experienced an

Table of Contents

increase in sales and marketing of \$2.2 million compared to the same period in 2011, to \$20.9 million. The increase in advertising and other marketing costs was \$1.9 million, partially due to increased spend for our online advertising, email and social network campaigns in order to promote interaction between job seekers and our websites. The Tech & Clearance segment experienced an increase of \$289,000 in sales expenses due to increases in variable compensation and in credit card processing fees, as a result of growth in sales during the first quarter of 2012.

The Energy segment experienced an increase of \$1.5 million in sales and marketing expenses. The increase in the Energy segment was the result of increased costs for sales personnel and incentive compensation resulting from sales growth, as well as increased spending on advertising to job seekers and customers.

The Other segment increased by \$417,000 from the six months ended June 30, 2011 to the same period in 2012. The increase was primarily driven by an increase of \$327,000 related to the AllHealthcareJobs service, as marketing and sales personnel have been increased to drive customer growth.

The Finance segment experienced a decrease in overall sales and marketing expense of \$1.3 million to \$6.9 million for the six months ended June 30, 2012. The decrease was primarily attributable to decreased spend for advertising campaigns, as well as decreased variable compensation for sales personnel due to lower sales performance. General and Administrative Expenses

	Six Months Ended June 30,		Inonocco	Percent	
	2012	2011	Increase	Change	
	(in thousand	ls, except percentage	es)		
General and administrative	\$13,017	\$11,754	\$1,263	10.7	%
Percentage of revenues	13.8	% 13.8	%		

General and administrative expenses for the six month period ended June 30, 2012 were \$13.0 million compared to \$11.8 million for the same period in 2011, an increase of \$1.3 million or 10.7%.

Stock-based compensation expense was \$3.0 million, an increase of \$866,000 compared to the same period in 2011. The increase was due to the annual grant of equity awards made in the first quarter of 2012.

General and administrative expense for the Finance segment increased \$469,000 in the period ended June 30, 2012, as compared to the same period in 2011. The increase was related to increases in employee-related and recruitment costs. The Energy segment experienced a decrease of \$163,000 due to a decrease in salaries and related costs, as well as management incentive compensation.

Depreciation

	Six Months Ended June 30,		Inomassa	Percent	
	2012	2011	Increase	Change	
	(in thousand	ds, except percentag	ges)		
Depreciation	\$2,526	\$2,164	\$362	16.7	%
Percentage of revenues	2.7	% 2.5	%		

Depreciation expense for the six month period ended June 30, 2012 was \$2.5 million compared to \$2.2 million for the same period of 2011, an increase of \$362,000 or 16.7%. The increase was primarily related to increased depreciation on assets purchased for a data center conversion that occurred in the third quarter of 2011.

Amortization of Intangible Assets

	Six Months 2012	Ended June 30, 2011	Decrease	Percent Change	
	(in thousand	ds, except percentag	ges)		
Amortization	\$3,535	\$4,929	\$(1,394) (28.3)%
Percentage of revenues	3.7	% 5.8	%		

Amortization expense for the six month period ended June 30, 2012 was \$3.5 million compared to \$4.9 million for the

Table of Contents

same period in 2011, a decrease of \$1.4 million or 28.3%. Amortization expense for the six month period ended June 30, 2012 decreased due to certain intangible assets from the eFinancialCareers, AllHealthcareJobs, Rigzone and WorldwideWorker acquisitions becoming fully amortized.

Change in Acquisition Related Contingencies

There was no expense for acquisition related contingencies for the six month period ended June 30, 2012. In February 2012, a payment of \$1.6 million related to the WorldwideWorker acquisition was made to the seller. As of June 30, 2012, all earn-out payments from the WorldwideWorker and Rigzone acquisitions have been completed.

Operating Income

Operating income for the six month period ended June 30, 2012 was \$29.6 million compared to \$23.2 million for the same period in 2011, an increase of \$6.3 million or 27.2%. The increase was primarily the result of the increase in revenues from the Tech & Clearance and Energy segments and lower amortization expense. This increase was partially offset by higher operating costs in all areas of the business, most notably sales and marketing and product development.

Interest Expense

	Six Months Ended June 30,		Inamagga	Percent	
	2012	2011	Increase	Change	
	(in thousand	ls, except percenta	iges)		
Interest expense	\$1,369	\$786	\$583	74.2	%
Percentage of revenues	1.4	% 0.9	%		

Interest expense for the six month period ended June 30, 2012 was \$1.4 million compared to \$786,000 for the same period in 2011, an increase of \$583,000 or 74.2%. The increase was due to the restructuring of debt during the three month period ended June 30, 2012 to a \$155 million revolving credit facility. Unamortized deferred financing costs from the prior agreement of \$765,000 were written off during the period, increasing interest expense. Partially offsetting this increase was lower interest expense due to lower borrowings during the current period as compared to the prior period.

Income Taxes

111001110 1111100				
	Six Months Ended June 30,			
	2012		2011	
	(in thousands	, exc	ept	
	percentages)			
Income before income taxes	\$28,261		\$22,511	
Income tax expense	10,188		8,182	
Effective tax rate	36.0	%	36.3	%

The effective income tax rate was 36.0% and 36.3% for the six month period ended June 30, 2012 and June 30, 2011, respectively. Tax expense in the current period included derecognizing the benefits of a tax position based on the settlement of a federal tax examination. However, the current period's effective tax rate on ordinary income was lower than the prior period's due to a decrease in permanent differences related to acquisition-related contingencies.

Liquidity and Capital Resources

Non-GAAP Measures

We have provided certain non-GAAP financial information as additional information for our operating results. These measures are not in accordance with, or an alternative for measures in accordance with GAAP and may be different from similarly titled non-GAAP measures reported by other companies. We believe the presentation of non-GAAP measures, such as Adjusted EBITDA, and free cash flow, provides useful information to management and investors regarding certain financial and business trends relating to our financial condition and results of operations. Adjusted EBITDA

Adjusted EBITDA is a non-GAAP metric used by management to measure operating performance. Management uses

Adjusted EBITDA as a performance measure for internal monitoring and planning, including preparation of annual budgets, analyzing investment decisions and evaluating profitability and performance comparisons between us and our competitors. We also uses this measure to calculate amounts of performance based compensation under the senior management incentive bonus program. Adjusted EBITDA, as defined in our Credit Agreement, represents net income (loss) plus (to the extent deducted in calculating such net income (loss)) interest expense, income tax expense, depreciation and amortization, non-cash stock option expenses, losses resulting from certain dispositions outside the ordinary course of business, certain writeoffs in connection with indebtedness, impairment charges with respect to long-lived assets, expenses incurred in connection with an equity offering, extraordinary or non-recurring non-cash expenses or losses, transaction costs in connection with the Credit Agreement up to \$250,000, deferred revenues written off in connection with acquisition purchase accounting adjustments, writeoff of non-cash stock compensation expense, and business interruption insurance proceeds, minus (to the extent included in calculating such net income (loss)) non-cash income or gains, interest income, and any income or gain resulting from certain dispositions outside the ordinary course of business.

We also consider Adjusted EBITDA, as defined above, to be an important indicator to investors because it provides information related to our ability to provide cash flows to meet future debt service, capital expenditures and working capital requirements and to fund future growth as well as to monitor compliance with financial covenants. We present Adjusted EBITDA as a supplemental performance measure because we believe that this measure provides our board of directors, management and investors with additional information to measure our performance, provide comparisons from period to period and company to company by excluding potential differences caused by variations in capital structures (affecting interest expense) and tax positions (such as the impact on periods or companies of changes in effective tax rates or net operating losses), and to estimate our value.

We present Adjusted EBITDA because covenants in our Credit Agreement contain ratios based on this measure. Our Credit Agreement is material to us because it is one of our primary sources of liquidity. If our Adjusted EBITDA were to decline below certain levels, covenants in our Credit Agreement that are based on Adjusted EBITDA may be violated and could cause a default and acceleration of payment obligations under our Credit Agreement. See Note 6 "Indebtedness" for additional information on the covenants for our Credit Agreement.

Adjusted EBITDA is not a measurement of our financial performance under GAAP and should not be considered as an alternative to net income, operating income or any other performance measures derived in accordance with GAAP or as an alternative to cash flow from operating activities as a measure of our profitability or liquidity.

We understand that although Adjusted EBITDA is frequently used by securities analysts, lenders and others in their evaluation of companies, Adjusted EBITDA has limitations as an analytical tool, and you should not consider it in isolation, or as a substitute for analysis of our liquidity or results as reported under GAAP. Some limitations are:

Adjusted EBITDA does not reflect our cash expenditures, or future requirements for capital expenditures or contractual commitments;

Adjusted EBITDA does not reflect changes in, or cash requirements for, our working capital needs;

Adjusted EBITDA does not reflect the significant interest expense, or the cash requirements necessary to service interest or principal payments on your debt;

Although depreciation and amortization are non-cash charges, the assets being depreciated and amortized often will have to be replaced in the future, and Adjusted EBITDA does not reflect any cash requirements for such replacements; and

Other companies in our industry may calculate Adjusted EBITDA differently than we do, limiting its usefulness as a comparative measure.

To compensate for these limitations, management evaluates our liquidity by considering the economic effect excluded expense items independently as well as in connection with its analysis of cash flows from operations and through the use of other financial measures, such as capital expenditure budget variances, investment spending levels and return on capital analysis.

A reconciliation of Adjusted EBITDA for the six months ended June 30, 2012 and 2011 (in thousands) follows:

Table of Contents

	For the six months ended June 30,		
	2012	2011	
Reconciliation of Net Income to Adjusted EBITDA:			
Net income	\$18,073	\$14,329	
Interest expense	1,369	786	
Interest income	(56)	(55)	
Income tax expense	10,188	8,182	
Depreciation	2,526	2,164	
Amortization of intangible assets	3,535	4,929	
Change in acquisition related contingencies		1,982	
Non-cash stock compensation expense	3,015	2,149	
Other income	_	(44)	
Adjusted EBITDA	\$38,650	\$34,422	
Reconciliation of Operating Cash Flows to Adjusted EBITDA:			
Net cash provided by operating activities	\$34,195	\$38,239	
Interest expense	1,369	786	
Amortization of deferred financing costs	(967)	(232)	
Interest income	(56)	(55)	
Income tax expense	10,188	8,182	
Deferred income taxes	1,520	881	
Change in accrual for unrecognized tax benefits	(186)	(106)	
Change in accounts receivable	(3,538)	(717)	
Change in deferred revenue	(5,860)	(10,488)	
Changes in working capital and other	1,985	(2,068)	
Adjusted EBITDA	\$38,650	\$34,422	
Euro Cook Flow			

Free Cash Flow

We define free cash flow as net cash provided by operating activities. We believe free cash flow is an important non-GAAP measure as it provides useful cash flow information regarding our ability to service, incur or pay down indebtedness or repurchase our common stock. We use free cash flow as a measure to reflect cash available to service our debt as well as to fund our expenditures. A limitation of using free cash flow versus the GAAP measure of net cash provided by operating activities is that free cash flow does not represent the total increase or decrease in the cash balance from operations for the period since it includes cash used for capital expenditures during the period and is adjusted for acquisition related payments within operating cash flows.

We have summarized our free cash flow for the six months ended June 30, 2012 and 2011 (in thousands).

	For the six months ended June 30,		
	2012	2011	
Net cash provided by operating activities	\$ 34,195	\$38,239	
Purchases of fixed assets	(3,054) (3,495)
Free cash flow	\$31,141	\$34,744	
C 1 F1			

We have summarized our cash flows for the six month periods ended June 30, 2012 and 2011 (in thousands).

Table of Contents

	Six Months Ended June 30,		
	2012	2011	
Cash from operating activities	\$34,195	\$38,239	
Cash from investing activities	(3,790) (1,895)
Cash from financing activities	(35,040) (14,104)

We have financed our operations primarily through cash provided by operating activities. At June 30, 2012, we had cash, cash equivalents and investments of \$56.5 million compared to \$60.2 million at December 31, 2011. Investments are comprised of highly liquid debt instruments of the U.S. government and government agencies and certificates of deposit. Cash and cash equivalents held in non-U.S. jurisdictions totaled approximately \$47.9 million at June 30, 2012. This cash is indefinitely reinvested in those jurisdictions. Cash balances and cash generation in the U.S., along with the unused portion of our revolving credit facility, is sufficient to maintain liquidity and meet our obligations without being dependent on our foreign cash and earnings.

Our principal sources of liquidity are cash, cash equivalents and investments, as well as the cash flow that we generate from our operations. In addition, we had \$140.0 million in borrowing capacity under our Credit Agreement at June 30, 2012. We believe that our existing cash, cash equivalents, investments, cash generated from operations and available borrowings under our Credit Agreement will be sufficient to satisfy our currently anticipated cash requirements through at least the next 12 months and the foreseeable future thereafter. However, it is possible that one or more lenders under the revolving portion of the Credit Agreement may refuse or be unable to satisfy their commitment to lend to us or we may need to refinance our debt and be unable to do so. In addition, our liquidity could be negatively affected by a decrease in demand for our products and services. We may also make acquisitions and may need to raise additional capital through future debt financings or equity offerings to the extent necessary to fund such acquisitions, which we may not be able to do on a timely basis or on terms satisfactory to us or at all.

Operating Activities

Net cash from operating activities primarily consists of net income adjusted for certain non-cash items, including depreciation, amortization, changes in deferred tax assets and liabilities, share based compensation, and the effect of changes in working capital. Net cash provided by operating activities was \$34.2 million and \$38.2 million for the six month periods ended June 30, 2012 and 2011, respectively. The cash provided by operating activities during these periods decreased primarily due to a slow down in sales during the second quarter of 2012 compared to the second quarter of 2011. Cash inflow from operations is dependent on the amount and timing of billings and cash collection from our customers. Additionally, the timing of tax payments impacted cash flow from operations. Investing Activities

During the six month period ended June 30, 2012, cash used by investing activities was \$3.8 million compared to cash used of \$1.9 million in the six month period ended June 30, 2011. Cash used by investing activities in the six month period ended June 30, 2012 was primarily attributable to \$3.1 million to purchase fixed assets and \$1.7 million for the purchase of investments, partially offset by \$999,000 for sales of investments. Cash used by investing activities in the six month period ended June 30, 2011 was primarily attributable to \$3.5 million of cash used to purchase fixed assets and \$250,000 for purchases of investments, offset by a net amount of \$1.9 million of sales of investments.

Financing Activities

Cash used for financing activities during the six month period ended June 30, 2012 and 2011 was \$35.0 million and \$14.1 million, respectively. The cash used during the current year period was primarily due to \$34.1 million of payments to repurchase the Company's common stock, as well as \$1.1 million in costs related to the restructuring of our debt. During the six month period ended June 30, 2011, the cash used was primarily due to \$24.0 million of debt payments, partially offset by stock option exercises of \$4.1 million and the excess tax benefit from stock options exercised of \$6.2 million.

Credit Agreement

In June 2012, we entered into our Credit Agreement which provides for a revolving facility of \$155.0 million, maturing in June 2017. The facility may be prepaid at any time without penalty.

Borrowings under the Credit Agreement bear interest at the Company's option, at a LIBOR rate or a base rate plus a margin. The margin ranges from 1.75% to 2.50% on LIBOR loans and 0.75% to 1.50% on base rate loans, determined by the Company's most recent consolidated leverage ratio.

The Credit Agreement contains various customary affirmative and negative covenants and also contains certain financial covenants, including a consolidated leverage ratio and a consolidated interest coverage ratio. Negative covenants include restrictions on incurring certain liens; making certain payments, such as stock repurchases and dividend payments; making certain investments; making certain acquisitions; and incurring additional indebtedness. The Credit Agreement also provides that the payment of obligations may be accelerated upon the occurrence of customary events of default, including, but not limited to, non-payment, change of control, or insolvency. As of June 30, 2012, the Company was in compliance with all of the financial and other covenants under our Credit Agreement. Refer to Note 6 "Indebtedness" in our condensed consolidated financial statements.

Off-Balance Sheet Arrangements

We have no off-balance sheet arrangements that have or are reasonably likely to have a current or future effect on our financial condition, changes in financial condition, revenues or expenses, results of operations, liquidity, capital expenditures or capital resources that is material to investors.

Commitments and Contingencies

The following table presents certain minimum payments due under contractual obligations with minimum firm commitments as of June 30, 2012:

	Payments by	y period			
	Total	July 1, 2012 through December 31, 2012	2013-2014	2015	Thereafter
	(in thousand	ls)			
Credit Agreement	\$15,000	\$ —	\$ —	\$ —	\$ 15,000 \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \
Operating lease obligations	10,479	1,048	3,100	1,517	4,814
Total contractual obligations	\$25,479	\$1,048	\$3,100	\$1,517	\$19,814

We make commitments to purchase advertising from online vendors which we pay for on a monthly basis. We have no significant long-term obligations to purchase a fixed or minimum amount with these vendors.

Our principal commitments consist of obligations under operating leases for office space and equipment and long-term debt. The company entered into a lease for office space in London through July 2018 to replace existing office space. Future minimum payments increased by \$3.4 million for this lease. As of June 30, 2012, we had \$15.0 million outstanding under our Credit Agreement. Interest payments are due quarterly or at varying, specified periods (to a maximum of three months) based on the type of loan (LIBOR or base rate loan) we choose. See Note 6 "Indebtedness" in our condensed consolidated financial statements for additional information related to our revolving facility.

Future interest payments on our revolving facility are variable due to our interest rate being based on a LIBOR rate or a base rate. Assuming an interest rate of 2.00% (the rate in effect on June 30, 2012) on our current borrowings, interest payments are expected to be \$533,000 for July through December 2012, \$2.1 million in 2013-2014, \$2.1 million in 2015-2016, and \$533,000 in 2017.

As of June 30, 2012, we recorded approximately \$4.1 million of unrecognized tax benefits as liabilities, and we are uncertain as to if or when such amounts may be settled. Related to the unrecognized tax benefits considered permanent differences, we have also recorded a liability for potential penalties and interest. Included in the balance of unrecognized tax benefits at June 30, 2012 are \$4.1 million of tax benefits that if recognized, would affect the effective tax rate. The Company believes it is reasonably possible that as much as \$2.4 million of its unrecognized tax benefits may be recognized in the next 12 months as a result of a lapse of the statute of limitations.

Recent Accounting Pronouncements

For a discussion of new accounting pronouncements affecting the Company, refer to Note 2 of Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements included in Item 1 of this Form 10-Q.

Cyclicality

The labor market and certain of the industries that we serve have historically experienced short-term cyclicality.

Table of Contents

However, we believe that the economic and strategic value provided by online career websites has led to an overall increase in the use of these services during the most recent labor market cycle. That increased usage has somewhat lessened the impact of cyclicality on our businesses as compared to traditional offline competitors.

Any slowdown in recruitment activity that occurs will negatively impact our revenues and results of operations. Alternatively, a decrease in the unemployment rate or a labor shortage, including as a result of an increase in job turnover, generally means that employers (including our customers) are seeking to hire more individuals, which would generally lead to more job postings and have a positive impact on our revenues and results of operations. Based on historical trends, improvements in labor markets and the need for our services generally lag behind overall economic improvements. Additionally, there has historically been a lag from the time customers begin to increase purchases of our services and the impact to our revenues due to the recognition of revenue occurring over the length of the contract, which can be several months to a year.

The significant increase in the unemployment rate and general reduction in recruitment activity experienced in 2008 through 2009 is an example of how economic conditions can negatively impact our revenues and results of operations. During 2010 and the first half of 2011, we saw improvement in recruitment activity, resulting in revenue and customer growth. In the second half of 2011 and first half of 2012, we saw more difficult market conditions in our financial services segment and a less urgent recruiting environment for technology professionals. If a slowdown in recruitment activity does occur, our revenues and results of operations will be negatively impacted.

Item 3. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk

We have exposure to financial market risks, including changes in foreign currency exchange rates, interest rates, and other relevant market prices.

Foreign Exchange Risk

We conduct business serving 19 markets, in five languages across Europe, Asia, Australia, and North America using the eFinancialCareers name. Rigzone also conducts business outside the United States. For the six month periods ended June 30, 2012 and 2011, approximately 21% and 24% of our revenues, respectively, were earned outside the U.S. and collected in local currency. We are subject to risk for exchange rate fluctuations between such local currencies and the pound sterling and between local currencies and the U.S. dollar and the subsequent translation of the pound sterling to U.S. dollars. We currently do not hedge currency risk. A decrease in foreign exchange rates during a period would result in decreased amounts reported in our Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets, Condensed Consolidated Statements of Operations, Comprehensive Income, and of Cash Flows. For example, if foreign exchange rates between the pound sterling and U.S. dollar decreased by 1.0%, the impact on our revenues during the six months ended June 30, 2012 would have been a decrease of approximately \$171,000.

The financial statements of our non-U.S. subsidiaries are translated into U.S. dollars using current exchange rates, with gains or losses included in the cumulative translation adjustment account, which is a component of stockholders' equity. As of June 30, 2012 and December 31, 2011, our translation adjustment, net of tax, decreased stockholders' equity by \$11.5 million and \$12.1 million, respectively. The change from December 31, 2011 to June 30, 2012 is primarily attributable to the position of the U.S. dollar against the pound sterling.

Interest Rate Risk

We have interest rate risk primarily related to borrowings under our Credit Agreement. Borrowings under our Credit Agreement bear interest, at our option, at a LIBOR rate or base rate plus a margin. The margin ranges from 1.75% to 2.50% on the LIBOR loans and 0.75% to 1.50% on the base rate, as determined by our most recent consolidated leverage ratio. As of June 30, 2012, we had outstanding borrowings of \$15.0 million under our Credit Agreement. If interest rates increased by 1.0%, interest expense in the remainder of 2012 on our current borrowings would increase by approximately \$75,000.

We also have interest rate risk related to our portfolio of investments and money market accounts. Our investments and money market accounts will produce less income than expected if market interest rates fall.

Item 4. Controls and Procedures

Evaluation of Disclosure Controls and Procedures

We have established a system of controls and other procedures designed to ensure that information required to be disclosed in our periodic reports filed under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act"), is recorded, processed, summarized and reported within the time periods specified by the Exchange Act and in the Securities and Exchange Commission's rules and forms. These disclosure controls and procedures have been evaluated under the direction of our Chief Executive Officer ("CEO") and Chief Financial Officer ("CFO") for the period covered by this report. Based on such

Table of Contents

evaluations, our CEO and CFO have concluded that the disclosure controls and procedures are effective to provide reasonable assurance that information required to be disclosed in our Exchange Act reports is recorded, processed, summarized and reported within the time periods specified by the Securities and Exchange Commission, and that such information is accumulated and communicated to management, including the CEO and CFO, as appropriate, to allow timely decisions regarding required disclosure.

Changes in Internal Controls

No change in our internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Rules 13a-15(f) under the Exchange Act) occurred during the quarter ended June 30, 2012 that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, our internal control over financial reporting.

PART II

Item 1. Legal Proceedings

From time to time we may be involved in disputes or litigation relating to claims arising out of our operations. We are currently not a party to any material legal proceedings.

Item 1A. Risk Factors

We have disclosed under the heading "Risk Factors" in our Annual Report on Form 10-K the risk factors which materially affect our business, financial condition or results of operations. There have been no material changes from the risk factors previously disclosed. You should carefully consider the risk factors set forth in the Annual Report on Form 10-K and the other information set forth elsewhere in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q. You should be aware that these risk factors and other information may not describe every risk facing our Company. Additional risks and uncertainties not currently known to us or that we currently deem to be immaterial also may materially adversely affect our business, financial condition and/or operating results.

Item 2. Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds

On August 15, 2011, the Company's Board of Directors approved a stock repurchase program authorizing the purchase, at the discretion of management, of up to \$30 million of the Company's common stock over a one year period (the "Stock Repurchase Plan I"). This plan concluded on March 8, 2012.

In March 2012, the Company's Board of Directors approved a stock repurchase program that permits the Company to repurchase up to \$65 million of its common stock (the "Stock Repurchase Plan II" and, together with the Stock Repurchase Plan I, the "Stock Repurchase Plans"). This new authorization became effective upon the completion of the Stock Repurchase Plan I and will be in effect for up to one year.

During the three months ended June 30, 2012, purchases of the Company's common stock pursuant to the Stock Repurchase Plans were as follows:

Period	(a) Total Number of Shares Purchased [1]	(b) Average Price Paid per Share	(c) Total Number of Shares Purchased as Part of Publicly Announced Plans or Programs	(d) Approximate Dollar Value of Shares that May Yet Be Purchased Under the Plans or Programs [2]
April 1 through April 30, 2012	488,000	\$9.55	488,000	\$58,167,816
May 1 through May 31, 2012	1,045,892	10.01	1,045,892	47,702,538
June 1 through June 30, 2012	765,995	9.49	765,995	40,435,438

Total 2,299,887 \$9.74 2,299,887

- [1] No shares of the Company's common stock were purchased other than through a publicly announced plan or program.
- [2] The Stock Repurchase Plan I concluded on March 8, 2012, and the Stock Repurchase Plan II commenced on such date.

Table of Contents

Item 6. Exhibits

4.1*	Credit Agreement dated as of June 14, 2012, among Dice Holdings, Inc., Dice Inc. and Dice Career Solutions, Inc., as Borrowers, the various lenders party thereto, JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A., as administrative agent, Bank of America, N.A., as syndication agent, Keybank National Association as documentation agent, J.P. Morgan Securities LLC and Merrill Lynch, Pierce, Fenner & Smith Incorporated as joint bookrunners, and J.P. Morgan Securities LLC, Merrill Lynch, Pierce, Fenner & Smith Incorporated and Keybank National Association as joint lead arrangers.
10.1	Dice Holdings, Inc. 2012 Omnibus Equity Award Plan (incorporated by reference from Exhibit 10.1 to the Company's Registration Statement on Form S-8 (File No. 333-182756) filed on July 19, 2012).
31.1*	Certification of Scot W. Melland, Chief Executive Officer, pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
31.2*	Certification of Michael P. Durney, Chief Financial Officer, pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
32.1*	Certification of Scot W. Melland, Chief Executive Officer, pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
32.2*	Certification of Michael P. Durney, Chief Financial Officer, pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
101.INS**	XBRL Instance Document.
101.SCH**	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Schema Document.
101.CAL**	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Calculation Linkbase Document.
101.DEF**	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Definition Linkbase Document.
101.LAB**	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Label Linkbase Document.
101.PRE**	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Presentation Linkbase Document.

^{*} Filed herewith.

XBRL information is deemed not filed or a part of a registration statement or prospectus for purposes of Sections 11 and 12 of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, is deemed not filed for purposes of Section 18 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, and otherwise is not subject to liability under such sections.

Table of Contents

Date: July 25, 2012

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, the Registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned hereunto duly authorized.

DICE HOLDINGS, INC. Registrant

Registrant

/S/ SCOT W. MELLAND
Scot W. Melland
Chairman, President and Chief Executive Officer
(Principal Executive Officer)
/S/ MICHAEL P. DURNEY
Michael P. Durney, CPA
Senior Vice President, Finance and Chief Financial
Officer

(Principal Financial Officer)

EXHIBIT INDEX

4.1*	Credit Agreement dated as of June 14, 2012, among Dice Holdings, Inc., Dice Inc. and Dice Career
	Solutions, Inc., as Borrowers, the various lenders party thereto, JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A., as
	administrative agent, Bank of America, N.A., as syndication agent, Keybank National Association as
	documentation agent, J.P. Morgan Securities LLC and Merrill Lynch, Pierce, Fenner & Smith
	Incorporated as joint bookrunners, and J.P. Morgan Securities LLC, Merrill Lynch, Pierce, Fenner &
	Smith Incorporated and Keybank National Association as joint lead arrangers.
10.1	Dice Holdings, Inc. 2012 Omnibus Equity Award Plan (incorporated by reference from Exhibit 10.1 to
	the Company's Registration Statement on Form S-8 (File No. 333-182756) filed on July 19, 2012).
31.1*	Certification of Scot W. Melland, Chief Executive Officer, pursuant to Section 302 of the
	Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
31.2*	Certification of Michael P. Durney, Chief Financial Officer, pursuant to Section 302 of the
	Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
32.1*	Certification of Scot W. Melland, Chief Executive Officer, pursuant to Section 906 of the
	Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
32.2*	Certification of Michael P. Durney, Chief Financial Officer, pursuant to Section 906 of the
	Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
101.INS**	XBRL Instance Document.
101.SCH**	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Schema Document.
101.CAL**	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Calculation Linkbase Document.
101.DEF**	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Definition Linkbase Document.
101.LAB**	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Label Linkbase Document.
101.PRE**	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Presentation Linkbase Document.

* Filed herewith

XBRL information is deemed not filed or a part of a registration statement or prospectus for purposes of Sections 11 and 12 of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, is deemed not filed for purposes of Section 18 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, and otherwise is not subject to liability under such sections.